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CHILD CARE CENTRE




COVID-19 Pandemic Child Care Response Plan and Procedures

This Plan is in response to the COVID-19 Pandemic as part of the requirements for Ganaraska Child Care Centre to operate as a child care centre.

COVID-19 is a new virus. It spreads by respiratory droplets of an infected person to others with whom they have close contact such as people who live in the same household or provide care.

Ganaraska Child Care will work closely with the local health unit, our program advisor from the Ministry of Education and our County of Northumberland to keep everyone safe.

The purpose of this Response Plan is to keep all persons entering the child care setting safe and to outline all required procedures to be strictly implemented and adhered to daily. 
As COVID-19 Pandemic continues and the child care centre reopens up, we at this time will be rescheduling and postponing any pre planned  group events or in person meeting for the time being. If a meeting does need to happen we will look to set up a virtual meeting.
A copy of this COVID 19 Plan and Procedures will be in each room.

Staff will read and sign off that the COVID-19 plan and procedures have been reviewed and understand and agree to abide by it. Staff will be updated on current health and safety measures in place according to the Operational Guidance and Local Public Health.
This plan outlines the following on:
1. Screening Procedures and Protocols

2. Cohorting
3. Staffing

4. Enhanced Cleaning and Disinfecting

5. Daily Attendance Records

6. Visitors

7. Drop off and Pick up of children

8. Program Rooms/Playgrounds 
9. School Age Children/Program Rooms
10. Snack and Lunch Time

11. Toys and Equipment

12. Cots

13. Hand Hygiene 

14. PPE (Personal Protective Equipment)

15. What to do in the event that a child, parent or educator at the centre is exposed to COVID-19 or possible COVID-19. This Procedure applies to: • All persons entering the child care setting – including children, parents/guardians, educators 
1. Screening Procedures and Protocols

Ganaraska Child Care Centre shall keep the Attention Visitor and Stop Poster provided by the local health unit visible on the entrance doors and on the interior door of the building visible to all individuals entering the school which includes children attending child care, staff and child care providers, parents/guardians, and visitors . 
Volunteers, students and non essential visitors are not permitted in the program.

Special Needs Resources – all special need resource staff will be permitted to entre the centre – (staff will be screened as per the screening protocols)
Parents will come to the doors of Dr. Hawkins. (1 or 2 doors for entry and1 or 2 doors for exiting)  There will be markings to help guide parents for dropping off and leaving. There will be visual markings in place so parents are kept to the 2 meters apart while waiting for drop off.

Screening table and screening items (hand sanitizer, thermometer and PPE – mask, and gloves) will be set up at the Dr. Hawkins entrance. Educators will wear eye protection and mask when screening and wear gloves. (Gloves are not needed if hand hygiene practices are followed closely).
Before entry the designated educator (screener) will either keep a distance of 6 feet or wear PPE when performing the screening and will administer the COVID-19 Active Screening Checklist and temperature check of the child before the child can enter. Parents will not be allowed in the building. Staff must refuse to allow anyone who answers “yes” to any of the COVID-19 screening questions for staff, children and visitors into the centre.  Children and Educators will be screened for symptoms during operating hours and daily record of illness will be kept at the child care centre.

Definition of an outbreak in a child care centre is two or more laboratory confirmed COVID-19 cases in children, staff/providers or other visitors with an epidemiological link, where at least one case could have been infected in the child care setting-Ministry of Health, Public Health of Ontario, Ministry of Education.
Screening Symptoms COVID-19 

Symptoms for children could include, but not limited to:

· Fever 37.8C/100.0 F or higher                       
· Cough (new or worsening)
· Shortness of breath

· Difficulty  breathing

· Sore throat, difficultly swallowing
· Runny nose or any congestion
· Onset loss of smell or taste

· Fatigue or Weakness

· Nausea,vomiting,diarrhea

 COVID-19 Symptoms for adults include but not limited to:
· Fever

· Cough (new or worsening)
· Shortness of breath

· Difficulty Breathing

· Sore throat

· Runny nose or congestion
· Onset loss of smell or taste

· Fatigue or Weakness
In addition, all child care educators and their children must take priority for entering the screening area ahead of parents.

If the screened individual answers yes, to any of the questions on the Screening Tool, they will be excluded from Ganaraska Child Care Centre. Direct the individual to arrange for further assessment by calling the local public health line at 5500 and leave message.

If the parent answer no to all questions for their child on the Screening Tool, admittance of only the child into Ganaraska Child Care will be allowed. One of the designated educators will escort the child for hand washing and then to their program room.

Updated Guidance (March 2021) from Ministry of Education-Operational Guidance for Child Care during COVID-19 Outbreak:
All child care staff, student and children with any new or worsening symptom of COVID-19 even those with one symptom must stay home until:

· They receive a negative COVID-19 test result

· They receive an alternate diagnosis by a health care professional or

· It has been 10 days since their symptom onset and they feel better

Any household members experiencing any new COVID-19 symptoms and/or waiting for COVID-19 test results after experiencing can not attend the child care centre. (child, staff or students).
Ministry of Health Updated Guidance to Public Health Units regarding COVID-19 Variants of Concern requiring all household contacts of symptomatic individuals to quarantine.

All asymptomatic household contacts of symptomatic individuals are required to quarantine until the symptomatic household member:
· Receives a negative COVID-19 test result or

· Receives an alternate diagnosis by health care professional

If the symptomatic individuals test positive or is not tested and does not receive an alternate diagnosis from a health care professional the symptomatic individual must isolate ( including from household members) for 10 days from symptom onset and all household contacts must isolate until 14 days from their last contact with symptomatic individual.
Updated Guidance (June 2021) from Ministry of Education- Operational Guidance for Child Care during COVID-19 Outbreak Version 6:

Guidance on the use of masks: If the child, the child care staff, home child care provider, home child care visitor or placement student received a COVID-19 vaccination in the last 48 hours and has mild headache, fatigue, muscle aches and/or joint pain that only began after immunization, and no other symptoms, they are to wear a properly fitted mask for their entire time in the child care setting. Their mask may only be removed to consume food or drink and the individual must remain at least two metres away from others when their mask has been removed.
Screening for Symptoms: If the child, child care staff, provider, placement student or visitor received a COVID-19 vaccination in the last 48 hours and is experiencing mild headache, fatigue, muscle aches, and/or joint pain that only began after vaccination, and no other symptoms as indicated in the updated COVID-19 School and Child Care Screening Tool, they may continue to attend the child care program if they are feeling well enough to do so. o If the mild headache, fatigue, muscle aches, and/or joint pain symptoms worsen, continue past 48 hours, or if the individual develops other symptoms, they should leave the child care setting, or if in a home setting the home care provider should no longer offer care, to self-isolate and seek COVID-19 testing. o The child, child care centre staff, provider or placement student must not attend child care if household members are experiencing any new COVID-19 symptoms (this direction does not pertain to those who received a COVID-19 vaccination in the last 48 hours and are experiencing mild headache, fatigue, muscle aches, and/or joint pain that only began after vaccination, and no other symptoms) and/or are waiting for COVID-19 test results after experiencing symptoms.
Monitoring COVID-19 Symptoms: If a household member received a COVID-19 vaccination in the last 48 hours and is experiencing mild headache, fatigue, muscle aches, and/or joint pain that only began after vaccination, and no other symptoms as indicated in the updated COVID-19 School and Child Care Screening Tool, they are not required to self-isolate (stay home). If the symptoms worsen, continue past 48 hours, or if the individual develops other symptoms, they should immediately self-isolate and seek COVID-19 testing.
2. Cohorting

Ganaraska Child Care Centre will only have groups of 10 people (children and staff) in each program space over a day as per Ministry of Education guidelines for reopening.
Each cohort stays together through out the day and does not mix with other cohort groups. Educators should not mix between cohorts.

Effective September 1st.2020- Cohort size to maximum capacity set out under the CCEYA 

3. Staffing:  
Shifts may be subject to change, keeping in mind to minimize the risk to COVID-19. Early shifts were coordinated for staff and their children.

All staff shifts will be scheduled with an early and late shift which will help to minimize the risk of COVID-19. 
If a staff is required to work in more than one room this MUST be documented (time, date, duration, location)
If a staff is covering breaks in different rooms they must wash hands and change/clean PPE between rooms.
4. Enhanced Cleaning and Disinfecting 

Ganaraska Child Care centre will maintain enhanced cleaning and disinfecting of each program room through out the day. Frequently touched surfaces will be cleaned and disinfected at least twice a day as they are most likely to become contaminated (doorknobs, light switches, toilet and faucet handles, electronic devices, tables and chairs, phones, shelves, counters etc..).

Enhance cleaning and disinfecting of all surfaces and spaces will be conducted before and/or during and after operations.
Cleaning and disinfecting reduce the spread of germs. Some germs can live for hours, days or weeks on toys, counters, diapering table, door knobs, computer key boards and other surfaces. 

Cleaning with soap and water removes dirt and grease that can hide and protect germs from disinfectants. Cleaning will substantially reduce the number of germs that may be on surfaces. 

Disinfecting after cleaning will kill most of the germs that were left behind. Cleaners and disinfectant products and methods already used by child care centres are effective against COVID-19.  

Only use disinfectants with a Drug Identification Number (DIN). Low-level hospital grade disinfectants may be used. Checking for expiry dates.  

5. Daily Attendance Records

 All attendance records will be kept up-to-date and available to facilitate contact tracing in the event of a confirmed COVID-19 case or outbreak within the centre. Screening (passive) records/checklist will be kept in our file cabinet so that contact tracing will be made available
6. Visitors

Ganaraska Child Care Centre will not allow non essential visitors into the child care centre. If a visitor or service provider must come in we will screen and visitor information will be documented.
To have communication with the families, the use of video or telephone conferencing will be used through out the day.
Ministry staff and other public officials (e.g. fire marshal, public health inspectors) are permitted to enter and inspect a child care centre and premises at any reasonable time. 
Ganaraska Child Care will keep record of any visitor that enters the child care centre which will include: date, name of person and telephone number, reason, arrival and departure time (chart is at end of policy).Records will be kept and made available for inspectors or program advisors. 

Students completing post –secondary educational placements will be permitted to enter the child care setting and will be assigned to one group of children. Students will follow the same health and safety protocols as all educators (screening and the use of PPE when here at the child care centre and must review the COVID -19 Plan and Procedures.

7. Drop off and Pick up of children 

Centre will be operating from 7:00 am to 5:00 pm daily which will allow for extra cleaning and disinfecting of the toys and surfaces half hour before opening and half hour after closing.
All pick up and drop off will be at the Dr. Hawkins school entrance. Markers and tape will guide parents while arriving and departing, ensuring proper physical distancing.

Drop off time will only be from 7:00am to 9:15 am. No drop offs after 9:15 am 
Once the screening is completed and the child is allowed into the centre there will be an educator that will escort the child from the screening area to his/her program room. There will be a communication book at the screening area for any messages that the parent needs to relay to the program room.

Pick –up Time

Parents will need to call the centre when they arrive at the end of the day to notify that they are here for pick up. Designated educator will bring the child to the pick up area which will be Dr. Hawkins doors. Parents are to remember that if someone else is picking their child up they must notify the child care centre and photo ID will be required before child will be released.
8. Program Rooms 

· No carpets for now

· No water and sand tables, each child will have their own clear bag of creative supplies labelled with their name.

· Individual playdough bags labelled with child’s name - no sharing of playdough.

· Limited amount of toys set out which will allow for easy cleaning – no type of toy will be out unless it can be cleaned and disinfected.

· Hard cover books will be allowed for the Infants and Toddlers - which can be cleaned and sanitized between uses by other children.
· Individual book bag for the other program room for each child – they will be cleaned/sprayed daily.
· No backpacks- items from home will be limited and only will be allowed if in clear plastic bag labelled with child’s name. (School age programs exception)
· No toys from home at this time

9. School Age Children /Program Room
Children from different schools may attend the same child care centre.

School Age children must be screened before they enter the child care program for before and/or after school care and full day programs. School Age children who have been screened for symptoms prior to the before school program would not need to be re-screened for the after school program, however temperature check will be done for all children coming back after school and documented.
All children coming into the child care program after school MUST follow strict hand hygiene practices.

Cleaning and disinfecting of the school age program rooms will be done between morning and afternoon programs and documented that cleaning has been completed.

Effective immediately 
Non medical mask or face coverings are now mandatory for all children in grades 1 and up while inside a child care setting including hallways: all younger children (aged 2 to SK) are encouraged but not required to wear a non medical or face mask while in the child care setting including hallways.

All children in grades 1 and above are required to wear a non medical mask or face covering outdoors when a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained. All younger children (aged 2 to SK) are also encouraged to do this but it is not required
Playground
· Outdoor times will be staggered between groups to ensure groups/cohorts are not playing together.
· Toys and equipment will be disinfected between usage
· No sandbox play at this time
· Sunscreen: will need to be labelled and provided by parent - spray bottle type to be brought in to avoid touching.
· Water bottles: must be labelled and will not be kept together to avoid touching and must stay here at the centre. ( this is for JK/SK and School age cohorts) Water cups will be provided for younger cohorts.
· All children in grades 1 and above are required to wear a non medical mask or face covering outdoors when a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained. All younger children ( aged 2 to SK) are also encouraged to do this, but it is not required

· All child care staff are required to wear medical masks outdoors when a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained
  Community use of playgrounds will not be permitted. 
If program rooms are out using green space only or going for a walk they will not be permitted to have anyone stop and interact with them at any time. e.g- grandparents or friend. 
10. Snack and Lunch Time

Kitchen staff (cooks) will bring the food in clean bowls and leave on table that will be set up at the door way of each program room. One designated educator will plate and serve the food individually to the children. If second servings are needed, a new plate for the child will be used. Condiments are to be served the same way by designated person e.g. ketchup.

Condiment bottles can be wiped down and sanitized when done.
Kitchen staff (cooks) will wear proper PPE – mask, hair nets, aprons and gloves. (*no need for gloves when hand hygiene practices are followed closely)
Educator will wear mask and gloves (*gloves do not need to be worn if proper hand hygiene is done prior to serving the food).
· Tables will be apart at  least 2 meters

· Children will be spaced apart 

· Hand washing will be done before and after snack and lunch times with children and educators.
· No shared utensils/food.

· Food will be served in individual portions to the children

· Water bottles will be labelled with child’s  name
· Cleaning of all chairs and tables will be done before and after eating.

· Outside food and containers are highly discouraged to be brought in.
11. Toys and Equipment

Staff must ensure that all toys and equipment are in good repair, clean and sanitary. The Executive Director /Supervisor must be advised of any concerns regarding toys and equipment.

    Toys and Equipment that cannot be easily cleaned and disinfected, such as plush toys will not be permitted in playrooms or playground.
· Sensory or water tables will not be used. Only individual sensory play is permitted (i.e. each child has their own separate bin).  

· No carpets for now

· Ensure each child’s individual sensory play toys are cleaned and disinfected between uses.  

· Ensure all shared items are cleaned and disinfected between children.
· Any outdoor play equipment that is used must be cleaned and disinfected before use, and as required.  

· Mouthed toys must be set aside after being mouthed for cleaning and sanitization after each use. 

· Tables and chairs being used are to be cleaned and disinfected daily and as often as needed.  

· Should any child present with symptoms of COVID-19, all toys and equipment accessed by the child will be removed from the room to be cleaned and disinfected as soon as possible.
12. Cots/Rest Time

· Each child will have a cot assigned to them (labelled with their name). 

· Cots will placed to support physical distancing practices - 2 meters/6.5 feet separation if feasible,   if space is tight, children will be placed head-to-toe. 

· Cots and Cribs must be cleaned and disinfected daily. Sprayed front and back and left to dry, cots will be stacked.

· High touch surfaces on cots and cribs must be disinfected after each use and as often as necessary.   

· Sheets and blankets if used by same child will be washed weekly  or when visibly soiled
· Soothers will be washed daily - labelled and put back in child’s individual clear plastic bag.

· Families will only be permitted to bring one blanket/sleep sack for their child (labelled and in clear plastic bag) but they must be laundered by the child care centre after each use. Cot sheets will be supplied by centre.
13. Hand Hygiene 

Each program room will have hand sanitizer (60-90% alcohol base) Hand hygiene can be done using hand sanitizers if no visible soils on hands are noted.

Each washroom will have hand soap in dispensers and paper towels for proper hand hygiene. 

There are 2 portable sinks that will be utilized through out the day, one sink will be in the

JK/SK room and the other will be in hallway in which the two school age cohorts/groups can use. Hand soap in dispensers and paper towels will be provided for each portable sink. Both sinks will be disinfected between uses of each child. Educator will provider assistant for hand washing. (1 portable sink currently being used in JK/SK- other sink is not in available as it needs a new part)
All staff should wash their hands with soap and warm water frequently, and must wash their hands in the following situations: 

•
When they arrive at the centre and before they go home  

•
Before handling food, preparing bottles, feeding children 

•
Before and after eating and drinking 

•
Before and after touching their own or someone else’s face 

•
After sneezing or coughing into hands 

•
Before and after giving or applying medication or ointment to a child or self 

•
Before and after diaper check or changing diapers, assisting a child to use the toilet, and using the toilet 

•
Before and after contact with bodily fluids (i.e. runny noses, spit, vomit, blood) 

•
After cleaning and handling garbage  
Children should wash their hands with soap and warm water frequently, and must wash their hands in the following situations: Staff will provide supervision and assistance 
•
When they arrive at the centre and before they go home 

•
Before and after eating 

•
After a diaper change and using the toilet 

•
After playing outside 

•
After sneezing or coughing into hands 
Staff should follow and role model the following steps for hand washing
•
Wet hands  

•
Apply soap  

•
Lather for at least 20 seconds (or as long as the “Happy Birthday” song). Rub between fingers, back of hands, fingertips, under nails  

•
Rinse well under running water  

•
Dry hands well with paper towel  

•
Turn taps off with paper towel 

There will be 1 extra portable sinks provided within the child care centre.

Educators, parents/guardians and children should practice proper respiratory etiquette.
14. PPE (Personal Protective Equipment)

Educators will be supplied with Personal Protective Equipment. Hand sanitizer (60-90% alcohol) will also be provided. Hand washing is recommended over sanitizer for children

For younger age groups (Infants and Toddlers) material barriers for our educators will be used. (September 1st –barriers will not be needed over clothing for holding Infants and Toddlers)
Non medical mask or face coverings are now mandatory for all children in grades1 and up while inside a child care setting including hallways: all younger children (aged 2 to SK) are encouraged but not required to wear a non medical or face mask while in the child care setting including hallways.

All children in grades 1 and above are required to wear a non medical mask or face covering outdoors when a distance of 2 metres cannot be maintained. All younger children (aged 2 to SK) are also encouraged to do this but it is not required
 All educators are required to wear a medical mask and eye protection (i.e. face shields) in the child care premise including hallways.  Eye protection can include safety goggles, safety glasses, face shields and visors attached to masks.
Staff who can not wear PPE will need to provide reasons and be may required to provide a medical note. Physical distancing should be maintained and encouraged where possible. Other reasons (exceptions) for not being able to wear PPE by the educator will be documented and kept in educators file.
15. What to do in the event that a child, parent/guardian or educator at the centre is exposed to COVID-19 or possible COVID-19. This Procedure applies to: • All persons entering the child care setting – including children, parents/guardians, educators : 
Please note: At the centre discretion you will be informed on how best to proceed with the symptoms we have observed based on the advice of the local public health. 
If a confirmed cases or an outbreak of COVID 19 is confirmed: Local Public Health will be notified to seek advice and what to share with other families and educators in the child care centre and in the school building. (School staff- principal and custodians).Families will be notified as soon as possible through email or class dojo through each program room.

CHILDREN

If a child begins to experience any symptoms of COVID-19 while attending the child care centre the following will be put in place: Fever 37.8 C (100 F)
· Child will be isolated from others immediately ( in office or another room) 

· Educator will remain with the child until child is picked up - it is recommended the educator wear a mask if unable to keep 2 meters apart and child if over 2 years of age wear a mask if able to tolerate.

· Parent/Guardian will be notified immediately – recommended of time frame for pick up no more than 30 minutes if possible

· It will be recommend/requested that the parent/guardian take the child to be tested for COVID 19 and notify the child care that they did indeed take child for testing.
· If parent/guardian does not wish to take their child to be tested, child will be excluded from the child care for 10 days after the onset date of symptoms and must be feeling better before they can return or receive an alternate diagnosis by health care professional.  All household members must isolate for 14 days from their last contact with the symptomatic individual (advice from local health unit will be taken on siblings)
· Parent/Guardian to inform the child care centre about test results.
· Children who test negative for COVID-19 will be excluded from the program until 24 hours symptom free.
· If child test positive for COVID-19, child will be excluded from the program for 14 days and symptom free before returning.

· All items used by the child will be cleaned and disinfected. Any items that can not be cleaned and disinfected will be bagged and stored for 7 days.

· Local Public Health will be notified of a potential case to seek advice and what to share with other families and educators in the child care centre and in the school building. ( school staff- principal and custodians)
· If a case is confirmed to be COVID-19 positive educators and children in that particular program space will be excluded from the centre for 14 days as they would be consider close contact.

· The situation will be reported as a serious occurrence to the Ministry of Education within 24 hours and reported as COVID-19 related.

         PARENT/GUARDIAN
If a parent/guardian of a child that attends the child care centre experience any symptoms of COVID-19 or is exposed to COVID-19 the following will be put in place:

· The parent and child will not be allowed into the centre for 14 days. 

· Local Public Health will be notified of a potential case to seek advice and what to share with other families and educators in the child care centre and in the school building( school staff – (principal and custodians)

 EDUCATORS
          If any educators of the child care centre experience any symptoms of COVID-19 

          while working the following will be put in place:

· Educator will immediately put mask and face shield on to protect others

· Educator must inform the Executive Director /Supervisor of not feeling well and remove themselves away from the children and other educator in the program room while ensuring the children are supervised at all times.

· Executive Director and/or Supervisor will arrange for coverage of the educator as quickly as possible so that the sick educator can leave the centre by the proper exit door of the school.

· The educator will contact the local health unit to determine next steps to take and advice.

· Educator will remain off work till they receive a negative COVID-19 test result or they receive an alternate diagnosis by a health care professional or it has been 10 days since their symptom onset and they are feeling better. Executive Director/Supervisor will reach out to the local Public Health Unit for advice for the educator and symptoms.
· Educator will report back to the Executive Director and Supervisor a expected return date.
· Local Public Health will be notified of a potential case to seek advice and what to share with other families and educators in the child care centre and in the school building( school staff- principal and custodians)

· If a case is confirmed to be COVID-19 positive educators and children in that particular program space will be excluded from the centre for 14 days as they would be consider close contact.

· The situation will be reported as a serious occurrence to the Ministry of Education within 24 hours and reported as COVID-19 related.

GANARASKA CHILD CARE CENTRE INC.
COVID 19 VISTOR TRACKING RECORD 2020 
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